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Tacoma Buddhist Temple 

 (Jodo Shinshu) 

                     タコマ 仏教会  (浄土真宗) 
                          1717 Fawcett Ave., Tacoma, WA 98402-1706 

           TEL:  (253) 627-1417 
                                                EMAIL:  info@tacomabt.org 
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MYOKYO明鏡 
(MYOKYO, the Bright Mirror of Buddha Dharma always illuminates our LIFE) 

            January 2024 
 

 
 

 
Sensei’s Message   

 
      

  Happy New Year!  Hoonko, a Service of Gratitude    
      Rev. Tadao Koyama 

 
Happy New Year, everyone!  I am so happy to ring in the new year with you all.  January always 
proves to be a very busy month.  We never seem to start the year walking.  Always running!  
January is the month that our temples of Nishi Hongwanji commemorate Hoonko.  This is the 

special service that marks the date of Shinran Shonin’s birth in the Pure Land.   
 
This year we are able to celebrate this momentous occasion with a special service where many of the temples 
of the northwest come together at the Seattle Betsuin.  We are also delighted to host Rev. Yoshimichi Ouchi of 
Toronto Buddhist Temple as our special guest speaker for the Sunday service.  This will be a special occasion 
as Rev. Ouchi was trained at the same ritual and chanting school as Rinban Kusunoki and myself.  We plan to 
demonstrate and hold special services for the Sanghas of the northwest that are not often seen in the BCA. 
 
The purpose of these special rituals as well as all of Hoonko is to honor the teachings and school of Buddhism 
that Shinran gifted all of us over 700 years ago.  While I don’t believe that Shinran would want all of the fanfare 
and services, we as students of this school have somewhat of an obligation to express our gratitude and show 
how much this teachings mean to us.  In Kyoto, at our mother temple, Nishi Hongwanji, this service is 
observed for exactly one weeklong! 
 
Shinran himself dedicated the Wasan, Ondokusan, to express his heartfelt gratitude to all of the teachers who 
had such an influence on his understanding of Amida Buddha. The translation of the hymn goes as follows: 
 

Such is the benevolence of Amida’s great compassion, 
That we must strive to return it, even to the breaking of our bodies; 
Such is the benevolence of the masters and true teachers, 
That we must endeavor to repay it, even to our bones becoming dust. 
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We sing this Wasan in a lot of our services, usually the second version.  While the melody sounds lovely and 
benign, I also see a deep and emotional quality to it.  This helps to convey his gratitude and in a sense, 
mission to share the teachings that he had been taught.   
 
Hoonko is one of the most important, if not the most important service in our tradition of Jodo Shinshu.  As we 
return to our temples, and begin this new year, it is a great opportunity for us to start with a service that shows 
and expresses our sincere gratitude to our founder.  Namo Amida Butsu. 
 
 

President’s Message 

 
Let me start by wishing you all a Happy New Year! 
 
In keeping with the spirit of new beginnings, the temple board recently went through its own 
annual renewal.  A time where some of the members step off, having completed their 3-year 
terms, while other new members join the board.  Sometimes this annual rite means a drastic 
reshuffling of the composition for the 15-member temple board.  Where handing over 

committee responsibilities to the new onboarding members presents a challenge. This isn’t one of those years. 
 
Not only have our outgoing members, Bobby Yotsuuye, June Weled and Tracy Ling have each graciously 
offered to provide ongoing support for their respective committees, but Gavin Morgan has agreed to extend his 
term by a year, and we have only two new members, Erik Hammerstrom and Claire Silver, joining the board.  
As a reflection of this year’s modest transition, the board’s officer positions remain unchanged from 2023.  
 
It is my hope that with this consistency of board members who are experienced from this past year (and 
before), along with our able new additions, that we will be effective in serving you and the needs of the temple 
in this coming year.  Stay tuned for further updates from me as the year progresses. 
 
Gassho, 
John 
 
 

Buddhist Women’s Association News 

 
Happy New Year!!!  I am looking forward to another year together serving our 
temple, supporting our community and having fun in the kitchen, doing crafts, and 
social time together! 

Please mark your calendars for our first BWA event of 2024!  On January 28th we will 
gather for our annual BWA New Year’s Luncheon! We will welcome back the wonderful catering 
team from last year for another delicious lunch.  Everyone in attendance will be included in the 

BWA hosted raffle where everyone wins, and we will have an optional gift exchange for those that want to bring 
a gift to participate!  We will collect membership dues and the luncheon fee and distribute the 2024 BWA 
Member Booklet and Calendar and year end reports. 

 
 Dues:  $15 (note the new dues amount) 
 Luncheon fee:  $15 (complimentary for new members!) 
 Gift Exchange:  Gift value between $8-$10 (participation in gift exchange is optional) 

 
I would like to thank everyone that donated to BWA’s winter Food & Clothing Drive.  Your generous 

donations supported those in need right in our community through places like Joseph’s Closet and St. Joseph 
Hospital and area food pantries. 
In Gassho, Denise Cline |Tacoma BWA President 



 

3 
 

Dharma School News 
 
A HAPPY NEW YEAR!  明けましておめでとうございます。 

I would like to thank all DS teachers and families for your continued support. 
I’m very thrilled to announce Jill Case is joining us as one of our DS teachers.  She will be 
teaching Maitreya/Prajna class (2nd-8th graders). Welcome Jill, so glad to have you join our 
team! 

A big shout out to all the Lotus students for running Bodhi Day Service on Dec. 3rd, and thank you, Sensei 
and Lotus teachers, for guiding them.  DS students had fun making gingerbread houses with June Akita after 
service, thank you, June, for making this happen every year.  I would also like to thank the DS students for 
cleaning up afterwards. 
 
January 21st is the DS Mochi-Tsuki for all DS students.  We will pound sticky rice in a traditional ‘Usu (wooden 
mortar)’ with a ‘Kine (wooden hammer)’ to make ‘Mochi’.  Mochi-Tsuki means rice cake pounding.  This 
traditional event is done at the end of December in Japan to prepare for the New Year.  Well, we were too busy 
celebrating the holidays here in the United States so we pushed it off until January… 
 
Have a wonderful 2024 and we look forward to seeing students’ faces back from your fun and entertaining 
winter break. 
January-February Dharma School Schedule: 
January 7 NO DS Shinnenkai (New Year’s Party) 
 14 NO DS Hoonko@ Seattle (participation counts as attendance) 
 21 DS All DS (Mochi-Tsuki) 
 28 DS regular DS Class 
February 4 DS regular DS Class 
 11 DS regular DS Class 
 18 DS All DS (Lotus students teach younger class) 
 25 DS regular DS Class 
If there are any changes in the future, we will contact you accordingly. 
 
In Gassho, 
Junko & Coco 

 
   Kine（杵） Usu (臼）   

 
 

Young Buddhist Association News 
 
Happy New Year everyone!  I hope 2024 is treating you all well.  I would just 
like to thank everyone for participating in our Season Greetings Fundraiser, 
the YBA really appreciates all the support you gave us!  Coming up, YBA is excited to 
participate and help out with the Young Buddhist League retreat coming up on the 5,6, and 7th 
of January!  And I know it’s a little while away, but we also are looking forward to helping out 
with Sukiyaki this year!  Anyway, I just want to give one more thanks for contributing to our 

fundraiser, it really meant a lot to us!  
Gassho, Nao 
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Buddhist Education Committee News 
 
Happy New Year!  Hope you all are having a great start to 2024.  Can you believe it’s 
2024?!  My goodness, time flies!  Before we know it, fall will be here and then winter 
again. Hope you all had a great holiday.  
 
I would like to announce that we have a new BEC director… Erik Hammerstrom was kind 
enough to step up and accept the position. Thank you so much Erik!  Appreciate you and all that 

you do for the temple. We hope that you enjoy the new role and find ways to help the temple thrive going 
forward.  
 
If anyone would like to help out at the temple or take on a new role, please feel free to reach out. We are 
always needing an extra hand. 
 
As we reflect on the past year, we think back to all the new memories and experiences made.  For me, this 
past year has been very hard and taught me a lot of life lessons about myself.  I learned not to take things for 
granted and appreciate everything that I have.  I’m so grateful for my family, my dogs, my love for writing and 
the temple.  Little things like this that seem so small make me smile when I look back on them!  I’m planning on 
starting my year with more appreciation and attention.  By paying closer attention to these things and giving 
more thanks to them, I’m hoping I will become a more enlightened individual.  
 
I hope that you all can take a deeper second to pay closer attention to things in your life that spark joy.  
 
Happy New Year,  
-Rachel. 
 

 
Facility Committee Update 

 
For a while our social hall stove gave us some head-scratching moments.  First, 
there was the question of whether it was among stoves that are being recalled,  
because they potentially emit dangerous levels of carbon monoxide.  Well, since 
our model number didn’t make the list, it turns out we sort of won the lottery on that one. 
Therefore, the kitchen staff will not have to learn pranayama yoga to hold their breaths while 
preparing that fine cuisine that they excel in.  Or, simpler yet, we could have gotten a new 

stove.  Additionally, there was a mystery of why all the ignitors in each section would spark when only one 
burner was being lit.  Our crack culinary team were concerned that a chorus of sparky clicks might indicate we 
had a lemon on our hands.  David Yotsuuye put everybody at ease.  Our stove was engineered to work in this 
manner.  However, one ignitor isn’t sparking with the rest of the gang.  A technician will need to address that 
issue.  
 
The Reverend Pratt Room will be getting new windows courtesy of Robert Yotsuuye and the YBA.  We should 
designate the YBA honorary members of the Facility Committee.  Since the work by TN Glass was scheduled 
for 28 December, the project should be completed by the time the Myokyo is published.  
 
Rick Tanabe, Delbert Sasaki, and Jeff Hiroo continue to maintain our grounds.  
 
Lynrae Hubbell is hard at work keeping Fawcett Avenue and Court D Street litter free.  With David Yotsuuye, 
Robert Yotsuuye, Tom Hubbell, Tony Gregg, Rick Tanabe, and Del Sasaki on the facilities team 2024 is sure 
to be a good year.  
 
~Dave 
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Toban News      
 

January 1, 2024 New Year’s Service – 10 AM 
January 7  New Year’s Party, Keiro Recognition Luncheon 
January 14  Joint Hoonko Service at Seattle Betsuin, can view it at the            
   Tacoma Buddhist Temple 
January 20  Spirit, Mind, & Body – Yoga, 9:00 AM 

January 21  Board Meeting, 8:30 AM, Coffee Hour 
January 28  BWA New Year’s Party – 11:30 AM 
January  January Toban set up cleaning of the temple with February 2024 Toban 
February 11  Nirvana Day/Pet Memorial Service 10 AM; Coffee Hour 
February 17  Spirit, Mind, & Body – Yoga, 9:00 AM 
February 18  Board Meeting, 8:30 AM 
February  February Toban set up cleaning of the temple with January Toban  
March 3  Sukiyaki Fundraiser (Set up times and responsibilities TBA) 
March 10  Coffee Hour 
March 16  Spirit, Mind, & Body, Yoga 9 AM 
March 17  Board Meeting, 8:30 AM 
 
**PLEASE NOTE THE NEW 2024 TOBAN ROSTER AND CHAIRPERSONS 
COFFEE HOUR UPDATES:  Toban Chairs - January 21, 2024 (Jill Case), February 11 (Chikako Inoue), March 10 (Kaila 
Yoshitomi) 
 
Coffee Hours: All coffee hours will be held in the social hall for now. Set up tables and chairs (take down after it’s over). 
Provide coffee, tea, etc. Snacks can be made or store bought. 
 
OTHER JANUARY TOBAN CLEAN UP DUTIES: Help with set up and clean up at the New Year’s Party and Keiro 
Luncheon, work with February Toban to clean the temple. 
 
OTHER FEBRUARY TOBAN CLEAN UP DUTIES: Help with set up and clean up at the New Year’s Party and Keiro 
Luncheon, work with January Toban to clean the temple.  Possible Sukiyaki activities and responsibilities (TBA). 
 
MARCH TOBAN CLEAN UP DUTIES: Set clean up times with April Toban of the temple (clean windows and dust 
window sills).  Sukiyaki duties (TBA). Hanamatsuri activities (TBA) 
 
All Toban Chairs: Please email or call your Toban Groups to let them know of the above activities, especially for the set-
up and clean-up of temple events occurring during your Toban months.  Also arrange times for the monthly clean-up of 
the temple.  Clean-up duties and supply list are posted in the kitchen ONLY.  NEW PORTABLE VACUUM 
CLEANERS ARE LOCATED IN THE CLOSET BEHIND THE ALTAR.  
 
Event Reminder: January 7, 2024 - New Year’s Party & Keiro Recognition 
Questions/concerns, please contact Michael Shiogi (253) 226-5812, mshiogi@comcast.net or Tracy Ling (253) 370-0933, 
tling12005@gmail.com 
 
JANUARY TOBAN (2024)  FEBRUARY TOBAN   MARCH TOBAN  
Jill Case    Chikako Inoue    Kaila Yoshitomi   
Erin Shen    Kjirsten Winters   Kenzo Yoshitomi 
Diane Taniguchi   Shizuka Faria    Al & Donna Sasaki 
June & Jerry Akita   Tracy & Richard Ling   Karen Yoshitomi  
Tets & Martha Tamaki   June & Barry Weled   Kazuko Inoue 
Thelma Abe    Ellen Shigeno    Rose Kishi 
Peter & Hiromi Lee    Ed & Kimiko Fujinaga   Ted Matsumoto 
THANK YOU FOR YOUR SUPPORT AND HELP WITH OUR TEMPLE. 
Tracy Ling/Michael Shiogi 
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Library News  
   
Books are filed in sections:  Jodo Shinshu. General Buddhism, Japan, Tibetan 
Buddhism, Zen, Japanese Life, Book Club Books, Shinran and Miscellaneous.  
   
For example:  Taitetsu Unno - River of Fire, River of Water                

In Jodo section -   
       Alphabetical by author.   
      Label shows the first four letters of author’s last name, Unno   
       then by first five letters of the title of the book.  River    
   
New Book Club Book in library:       
   Manuel, Xenju Earthlyn - The Way of Tenderness: Awakening through Race,  
                 Sexuality and Gender  
 
Thank you. 
Jane 
 
 

Greeter’s List       
 
January        7     Coco Inoue/Mike Shiogi  
          14    June & Barry Weled  
          21    Debby Abe/Tom Hubbell  
          28    Mayumi/Kevin Ikeda 
 
February       4    Lynn Blick/Tracy Ling 
             11   David Yotsuuye/Bobby Yotsuuye 
  18    Tony Gregg/Jim Doyle 

25    David Campbell/Gavin Morgan 
 

March    3   Del Sasaki/ Patti Wong 
 
    

Greeter’s Notes 
 
Please have new visitors sign in their name and give them the following booklets: 

 Temple Information Booklet 
 Messages from the Buddha (mini booklet with pale pink or a white/green cover) 
 ½-page list of Temple Activities & “Want More Info.” 
 Extra supplies are in the ministers’ room off the hondo. 

 
Lastly, please do a headcount and enter it in the attendance sheet in the visitor folder. 
If you are not available on the day you are assigned, please find your replacement. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Book Club 
 

Thursday, January 11, 2024 
7 PM @ Kings Books 

 
Living Nembutsu:  Applying Shinran’s Radically 

Engaged Buddhism in Life and Society 
Author:  Jeff Wilson 
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Yearly Memorial Service  
 
Memorial Service Years for 2024 

1st Year – 2023   17th Year – 2008    
3rd Year – 2022   25th Year – 2000 
7th Year – 2018   33rd Year – 1992 
13th Year – 2012   50th Year – 1975 

 
January 2024 
1st Year   Shinobu Inoue    January 9, 2023 
13th Year   Toshiko Dogen    January 10, 2012 
13th Year   Chizuko Shigio    January 22, 2012 
17th Year  Kazuo Nakamura    January 9, 2008 
25th Year  Chiyeko Hisayasu    January 7, 2000 
25th Year Wakako Kobayashi Ross  January 26, 2000 
50th Year   Kiku Honda               January 10, 1975 
 
February 2024 
3rd Year   Larry Yoshio Fujita     February 6, 2022 
3rd Year   Sam Osamu Shimizu   February 11, 2022 
33rd Year     Fumiko Rauch     February 5, 1992 
50th Year   Kumiaichi Horike    February 6, 1975 
50th Year    Harue Fukui      February 1, 1975 
 
March 2024 
25th Year   Molly Takako Asahara    March 8, 2000 
33rd Year    Fumiko Hanson      March 19, 1992 
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January 20, May, Yoga For Compassion, in Person and on Zoom 

Members and non-members are invited to join this gentle seated yoga class for all levels of experience and all 
ages.  It is a place for anyone to begin their yoga practice or to reconnect with their yoga roots.  In Yoga for 
Compassion, you will learn the fundamental benefits of yoga practice and experience connecting movement 
and breath.  The class will begin seated in a chair and then progress to standing (if you choose).  To participate 
in person at the Tacoma Buddhist Temple social hall, use the alley entrance.  8:45 kitchen door opens; 9:00 am 
start.  To join via Zoom, please email Tracy Ling for the form.   
 
Dates: January 20, February 17, March 16, April 20, May 18 
 

Instructor: Kara O’Toole 
Kara and her family are active members of the Tacoma Buddhist Temple.  She received a Master 
of Fine Arts in Dance from the University of Washington and was a professional dancer.  She 
has been a yoga and dance teacher for more than thirty years, specializing in Gentle Yoga and 
Dance for Parkinson. 
 

 
To register: please complete the form online at tacomabt.org or email Tracy Ling at tling12005@comcast.net 
for registration information.  Thank you! 
 

February 18, Onenju making with Tracy Ling, and Brian and Etsuko Willis 
 
After service on Sunday, February 18th, enjoy a class where you’ll learn to make your own 
omen!  The teachers will lead the class in beading and stringing an onenju.  Materials will be 
supplied.  $5 per person. 
 
 

 
Upcoming Classes after Sunday Service: 
March (date TBD) Chanting with Rev. Koyama 
April 28th  Meditation with Kjirsten Winters  
May (date TBD) Sumi Art with Lois Yoshida 
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2024 Toban Roster 

 

January   May    September  
Jill Case 2024 Chair  Kevin & Mayumi Ikeda 2024 Chair  Kim & Cindy Nakamura 2024 Chair 
Erin Shen 2025 Chair  Masahiro Sugano 2025 Chair   Todd & Marcia Nakamura 2025 Chair  
Diane Taniguchi 2026 Chair   Rachele Meatte 2026 Chair  Vicki Yoshioka 2026 Chair 

 2027 Chair  Debby Abe 2027 Chair  Harumi Sasao 2027 Chair 
XX 2028 Chair  Erik Hammerstrom 2028 Chair  Alex Theisen 2028 Chair 
June & Jerry Akita   Elsie Taniguchi   Don Arima & Susan Bogni  
Tets & Martha Tamaki 

 

 Kosho & Michiko Yukawa   Asako Arima (call)  
Thelma Abe (call)  Akemi Ikeda(out of country)   Danny Otsuka (call)  
       

        
February    June   October  

Chikako Inoue 2024 Chair  David Campbell 2024 Chair  Merlaine and Josiah Cook 2024 Chair 
Kjirsten Winters 2025 Chair  Jackie & William Poe 2025 Chair   Claire Silver  2025 Chair  
Shizuka Faria 2026 Chair  Ken & Lynne Tanino 2026 Chair  Gavin Morgan 2026 Chair 
Tracy & Richard Ling 2027 Chair  Patti Wong  2027 Chair  Tom & Lynrae Hubbell 2027 Chair 
XX 2028 Chair  XX 2028 Chair  Kara O’Toole & Kt Hendrie 2028 Chair 
June & Barry Weled   Darlene Matsumoto   Fujiko Yoshikawa  
Ellen Shigeno   Kiyomi Fujita   Nancy Butterfield  
Peter & Hiromi Lee(out of country)   Harriett Hatch   x  
        

        
March   July    November   

Kaila Yoshitomi 2024 Chair  Kenji Shipp 2024 Chair  Denise Cline 2024 Chair 
Kenzo Yoshitomi 2025 Chair   David & Kathy Yotsuuye 2025 Chair   Delbert & Cynthia Sasaki 2025 Chair  
Al & Donna Sasaki 2026 Chair  Bobby & Junko Yotsuuye 2026 Chair  Joel Robinson 2026 Chair 
Karen Yoshitomi 2027 Chair  Mike Shiogi 2027 Chair  Jeff & Vivian Hiroo 2027 Chair 
XX 2028 Chair  XX 2028 Chair  XX 2028 Chair 
Kazuko Inoue   Leroy & Penny Kawaguchi   Tad & Joan Kajimura  
Rose Kishi   Chizuka Yotsuuye 

 
 Trisha Tisdale  

Ed & Kimiko Fujinaga   Yoshie Yotsuuye  Emiko & John Kurata  
Ted Matsumoto        

        

        
April   August    December   

Henry Stoll & Wendy Hamai 2024 Chair  Emma & Kate Inge 2024 Chair  Meesa Pedrozo 2024 Chair  
Riu Pittman & Victoria Evert 2025 Chair   Rick Tanabe 2025 Chair   Nate & Erina Foote 2025 Chair 
Gail Ichinaga 2026 Chair  Carrie Mori 2026 Chair  Jim Doyle & Tony Gregg 2026 Chair 
Andre & Phillip Davis 2027 Chair  Brian Laughlin 2027 Chair  XX 2027 Chair 
Les Hitsman & Fred Pelger  2028 Chair  John & Crystal Inge 2028 Chair  XX 2028 Chair 
Anita Nakayama   Alan Oshima (email)   Brian & Etsuko Willis  
Michiko Saito (call)   Edward and Yoshiye Mayeda   Lynn Blick   
x   x   Jane Burster   
      Glenn Morita  
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